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Dear Parent/Guardian

Welcome to Hay on Wye Primary School Prospectus. It is my hope that as you read this prospectus, you will get a real flavour of all that we offer as a school. At Hay School we strive towards providing our young people the best start in life. Our School Community which consists of Head Teacher, teachers, teaching assistants, support staff, parents, guardians and governors work together to provide excellence in education and support where necessary. 

Our aim is that every child has the best opportunity to both learn the core subjects as well as develop their abilities and talents by providing them with the right environment and tools. We want our young people to enjoy school as well as being inspired so they can imagine their future and encourage them to aspire their goals. 

Here at Hay-on-Wye Primary School we work together to ensure that our children can learn in a safe and comfortable environment, where there is care and support for every child who attends. Our Governors are made up of members of staff and volunteers who are both parents and members of the community who have a real and genuine care and interest for the school. Our desire is that you and your child/children are confident in the school and part of the school community here in Hay on Wye. 

If you have any questions, please ask us as we are here to answer them

Yours faithfully

Gordon J Bingham

Chair of Governors

Hay-on-Wye C.P. School is a rural primary school set within the Brecon Beacons National Park serving the town of Hay-on-Wye area but also attracting children from neighbouring areas.  We value the diversity of family backgrounds of the children in our school and ensure the provision of a safe, stimulating and happy learning environment for all.
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Setting

The school is situated in attractive school grounds in a convenient position alongside Hay-on-Wye’s main car park.  

We moved into our brand new building on Monday 19th February 2018 and are all thrilled with the new resources and the clean, bright environment that we now have. We will continue to landscape the grounds and develop the outdoor learning areas for the foundation phase, plus a wildlife area, over time.
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All pupils have opportunities to access outdoor areas as an integral part of the learning and this will increase even further once we are able to further develop the external areas.
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At present there are 166 children on roll.

Ethos
Why are we here?

The children.  

Their education, their wellbeing and their development.

Our ultimate aim is:

To develop each child’s skills, knowledge, experience and understanding of themselves and their world.  We strive to stimulate their awareness of moral values and capacity for enjoyment thereby enabling them to be an active participant in society and a responsible contributor to it, capable of achieving as much independence as possible.
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The years spent in primary education are the foundation years on which the responsibilities and opportunities of our adult lives will be built.  To ensure our children realise these fully, they must be supported and challenged to gain high standards of achievement in academic, practical and sporting spheres and also display similar standards of spiritual, moral, cultural and social behaviour.

Each child is an individual, with different intellectual, emotional, social and physical needs according to their personality, age and ability. Each child is encouraged to develop at his or her own rate and to achieve their full potential.
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Aim of the Governing Body

Our aim is to help children to achieve the best they can in all areas of experience, consistent with their ability.  Education is not just about developing key skills of reading, writing and numeracy, although these are key and will be the driver for all our teaching programmes under the Literacy and Numeracy Framework. 

We also believe that good behaviour, enquiry, tolerance and co-operation are the cornerstones of developing the young people of Hay-on-Wye School.  

Educating your child needs teamwork.  This team is built from parents, teaching staff, non-teaching staff, governors and the children themselves.

You are always welcome in school to discuss your child with the members of our team.

Our governing body is as follows.

	Name 
	Status
	Term of Office

	Chair:

Gordon Bingham

Hay CP School,

Oxford Road,

Hay on Wye

HR3 5BT
	Community
	31/08/2022

	Mrs. L. Llewellyn

Hay CP School,

Oxford Road,

Hay on Wye

HR3 5BT
	Clerk


	
	

	Mr, Andrew Williams
	LA appointed
	
	31/08/2021

	Mrs. Mary Fellowes 
	LA appointed
	
	31/08/2020

	Michael Rowlett
	parent governor
	
	31/12/2022

	Miss Josie Pearson (vice chair)
	Minor Authority 
	
	31/08/2021

	Mr Gareth Ratcliffe 
	LA
	
	31/12/2022

	Mrs Belinda Jenkins
	Community
	
	30/09/2022

	Mrs. Claire Jackson
	Community 
	
	28/02/2021

	Ms Marianne Seymour
	Staff Governor
	
	15/03/2021

	Mr. Tim Pugh
	Community
	
	31/12/2020

	Mrs. Diane Workman
	Community
	
	31/12/22

	To be appointed
	Parent Governor
	
	

	Mrs Lisa Howard
	Parent Governor
	
	28/01/2021

	Mrs Jess Metcalfe
	Parent Governor
	
	28/01/2021

	Mr James Griffiths
	Teacher Governor
	
	14/7/2022

	Mrs. Menna Wright
	Teacher Governor
	
	31/8/2021


The School Day

7.50 a.m. -
Breakfast Club – Details included as a separate item later

8.45 a.m. -
Doors open for morning session

If parents need to discuss small matters with the Class Teacher this can be done between 8.45 and 8.55 a.m. Lessons start promptly at 8.55 a.m., so please ensure your child’s punctual arrival.

If parents feel they need more time, or they wish to discuss certain matters with the Head Teacher, an appointment can be made for after school.

8.55 a.m.

Morning sessions starts

10.25-10.40.  
Whole school break

11.45 -1.00 pm.      FP Lunch Break

12.15 - 1.00 p.m.     KS2 Lunch Break

2.00 -2.15 p.m.
Assembly

2.15-2.25pm           FP play

3.15 p.m.

School finishes

On certain days of the week there are a number of clubs run after school by staff.  Examples of these are listed as a separate item later in this document.

Every school day there is an After School Club, Jumping Jacks, where children can stay until 5.30 p.m.   Details of this are given as a separate item later.
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STAFFING

The pattern of class organisation for the start of the new school year  is as follows:

Reception               
22 children

Mrs Kathryn Jackson (maternity cover)
Y1                                     14 children             Miss Gemma Waring (mornings only)

Year 2           

28 children

Mrs. Annabelle Holland/Mrs Gwen Livingstone                                        
                   
                          (maternity cover)
Year 3


21 children

Mrs Sharon Gregory
Year 4


28 children

Miss Kayleigh Young


Year 5


27 children

Mrs Menna Wright


Year 6


26 children

Mr. James Griffiths

ASSISTANTS  

Mrs Angie Wells – 3 days
Mrs Bethan Davies - 3 days
Ms. Felicity Morgan

Ms Marianne Seymour

Mrs. Julie Williams – 3 days
Mrs Helen Haines – 2 days
Mrs Louise Ayling – 4 days
Miss Sophie Fleming

Mrs Megan Turner – 2.5 days
Support staff work with either small groups or individual children. Alternatively, they may be assigned to a specific class.

NON-TEACHING MEMBERS OF STAFF

Mrs. L Llewellyn

                   School Secretary
Mrs. S. Winfield

                   School Cook 
Mrs. A. Edwards 

                   Assistant Cook / Cleaner
Mrs. S Davies

                   Midday Supervisor

Aims

We aim to combine the best of the old ideas with the best of the new. Our aim is to provide our pupils with a learning environment in which each individual will feel known and valued for what he or she brings to us.  We see the children not only as pupils in our school but as members of the school community and of the larger community beyond.  We also acknowledge that each child is a member of a family and that much of what he or she does in school influences and is influenced by their life outside school.  We see each child as an individual and recognise that each child has very different academic, emotional and physical needs.  We strive to ensure that each child is challenged and supported accordingly in order to achieve his or her full potential.

Our aims cover the all areas of the curriculum and they are:

· To develop and prepare individual pupils for a responsible role in society;

· To develop skills, attitudes and values to make a contribution to life in and outside school;

· To develop lively, enquiring minds;

· To present pupils with challenges and to foster a positive approach to solving problems.
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Our “whole curriculum” reflects the requirements of the Foundation Phase and Key Stage Two national curriculum and enables all pupils to acquire knowledge, understanding and a range of mental and physical skills appropriate to their present and future needs:

All pupils must be supported and challenged to:

· Develop awareness of self and sensitivity to others and to acquire a set of moral values;

· Communicate effectively in speech and writing for a variety of purposes;

· Read fluently with understanding and a desire to continue outside school;

· Apply skills of numeracy with accuracy and to understand the application of mathematical concepts to real situations;

· Be aware of their natural surroundings, our place in them and our influence on them;

· Develop a legible style of handwriting and an appropriately high standard of spelling and punctuation;

· Observe inanimate things and to master scientific ideas, investigate problems and interpret ideas;

· Use music, drama, art and craft as a means of expression;

· Develop agility and physical co-ordination;

· Develop a sense of the world around them and their place in it;

· Develop a knowledge of how they learn and to challenge themselves to reflect and improve. 
We are starting to prepare for the new curriculum and the following diagram shows the guiding principles that we follow to ensure high levels of teaching and learning. The new curriculum is statutory from September 2021 and the four core purposes of the curriculum are to create pupils who are:

· Ambitious, capable learners who are ready to learn throughout their lives.
· Enterprising, creative contributors who are ready to play a full part in life and work.
· Ethical, informed citizens who are ready to be citizens of Wales and the world.
· Healthy, confident individuals who are ready to lead fulfilling lives as valued members of society.
[image: image15.emf]
OBJECTIVES

School should be a happy, ordered place and the curriculum must be:

BROAD
          Pupils will meet a wide range of experiences, knowledge and   

                            skills.

BALANCED
          Each curriculum area must make a contribution to the   

                            development of every pupil.

RELEVANT
          Pupils achieve more when aspects of the curriculum are linked to                    

                            the pupil’s own experience.

DIFFERENTIATED 
Teaching will be geared to the varied ages, abilities and   

                            aptitudes of the pupils.

Socially, we endeavour to develop children who are confident of their own worth, tolerant of others and polite in their behaviour.  Emotionally, we hope that children will experience affection, tolerance, humour and unambiguous examples of constructive criticism and correction.
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Admissions
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Since we have an allocated number of places in each class all places must be applied for                through Powys County Council Admissions department before a child can start with us. 

Children can be admitted into full-time mainstream school at the start of the year in which they turn 5, where they will join the Reception class.  The statutory age for 

attendance in Wales is 5 years.
Contact details for PCC are: admissions@powys.gov.uk or 01597 826477
Little Stars Nursery & Pre-School 
Little Stars pre-school is a privately run nursery on the school premises with close links to the school. This facility runs every day for 49 weeks of the year, closing for Bank holidays, 1 week shutdown in August and 2 weeks at Christmas (in line with Powys term dates). We offer flexible, quality care and education for children from age 6 months old to school age.
We have two rooms within the primary school one room for the under 2's and the other where we offer the 3+ early education funding (10 hours a week) as well as the welsh government childcare offer (30 hours) for the term after the child's third birthday. 
We are open from 8am to 5.45pm Mon-Fri. We have various sessions available including full days, mornings, afternoons and funded sessions. 
We are inspected by Estyn and CIW with our last CIW inspection in 2018 being awarded '4 Excellent' marks. 
Further information is available from Tisha Jones/ Becky Golesworthy -  littlestarspreschoolhay@gmail.com  or 07532 257971 and find them on face book.   
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Uniform
Our school policy is that uniform is compulsory. We believe that it:

( supports positive behaviour and school discipline; 

( ensures pupils dress appropriately for learning activity; 

( removes peer pressure to dress in particular fashions; 

( enables pupils of all backgrounds to share in a common identity which embraces their particular requirements; 

( helps reduce inequalities between pupils and help reduce some triggers for bullying;

 ( benefits safeguarding and attendance policies through helping to identify truants; 

( assists identification of strangers on school premises; and

 ( supports and promote the ethos of the school. 
· provides a sense of identity, community and cohesion within the school;

We also aim to make our uniform practical, affordable, comfortable and gender neutral.

All pupils are encouraged to wear a school uniform that consists of royal blue polo shirt and sweatshirt and black /navy/grey trousers, skirt or shorts.  We also sell school reading folders.  Children are proud to wear the uniform and proud to identify themselves with Hay School. 
Trousers can be jogging bottoms or leggings, as long as they are smart and mainly plain.

We ask that children have a pair of indoor shoes to keep in school if possible

We would ask that parents make every effort to ensure that items of clothing are clearly and indelibly marked with the child’s name.  The wearing of jewellery is not encouraged.  If your child has pierced ears please be aware that only studs are safe to wear in a school environment.  Plasters should cover these for PE/games/swimming if it is not possible to remove them for any length of time.

Pastoral Care

Close adult/child relationships are established in school; not only with a child’s class teacher but with every member of staff.  Our concern is not only with a child’s educational development but also their social welfare.  At break times children are provided with a wide range of activities to encourage interactive play and there are at least 3 members of staff on duty.  All children are regularly discussed in staff meetings.  This enables unusual behaviour or problems to be recognised and acted upon quickly.  Should the need arise; parents may be invited into school to discuss a difficulty to help reach a solution.  The children are integrally involved in determining how problems they encounter, as part of the school community, can be resolved both via the School Council and within P.S.E. in their own classes.

We train our Y5 and Y6 pupils as peer mediators and they are able to help talk through minor squabbles and issues on the yard. If they are not able to mediate to a successful resolution, they then know to call for an adult. We won a National award this year and are the UK Peer Mediation School of the Year. We have made a Youtube video about our work called Peer Mediation at Hay Primary. Since introducing this initiative, we have noticed a significant reduction of issues during playtimes. 
[image: image21.jpg]



Two Open Evenings are provided each year for parents to view their child’s work and discuss their progress with the teaching staff.  The first will be in the Autumn term and the second in the Spring Term.  An annual report is sent home at the end of the Summer term and parents can make a further appointment to meet with their child’s teacher if they wish to discuss the report.

Weekly letters are sent home via the children with information concerning academic and social events occurring at school. These are sent via Schoop, a communication app, to keep parents informed of school events and of any changes to the school day.  An e mail version can be sent on request. Parents will receive a copy of the Annual Report of the Governing Body at the end of each academic year.

Child Protection and Pupil Welfare

The school has a duty of care and the right to take reasonable action to ensure the welfare and safety of its pupils. If a member of staff has cause to be concerned that a pupil may be subject to ill treatment, neglect or any form of abuse the school will follow the child protection procedures.  These procedures are laid out by Powys Area Child Protection Committee, adopted by Powys LEA and are a statutory duty.

The Curriculum

All children are offered a broad, balanced curriculum, differentiated to cater for the needs of the individual, based upon the requirements of the Foundation Phase, National Curriculum and the Literacy and Numeracy Framework. 

The National Literacy and Numeracy Framework (LNF) has been developed to help achieve the Welsh Government aim that children are able to develop excellent literacy and numeracy skills during their time at school. LNF is the main focus of all our teaching.

The Foundation Phase is based on the principle that early years’ provision should offer a sound foundation for future learning through a developmentally appropriate curriculum. It places great emphasis on children learning by doing. Young children will be given more opportunities to gain first hand experiences through play and active involvement rather than by completing exercises in books. They will be given time to develop their speaking and listening skills and to become confident in their reading and writing abilities.  

At Key Stage Two, English, Mathematics and Science provide the core subjects whilst the foundation subjects include History, Geography, Welsh, Art, Music, Technology, I.C.T., Physical Education, Personal and Social Education and Religious Education. 

 Related areas of Health Education are also included in the curriculum.

The new curriculum will see these subjects merge into 6 Areas of Learning (AoL) – Literacy, Language and Communication, Mathematics and Numeracy, Health and wellbeing, Expressive Arts, Creative Arts and Science and Technology. We are developing the staff into working within these 6 areas from this year.

The focus throughout the school is upon developing the skills of every child through topic based learning.

There is a planned programme of topics in both Foundation Phase and Key Stage 2, throughout the academic year.  Each subject area is planned and monitored to ensure progression and continuity of learning for all pupils across the school.  
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Each area of the curriculum has a policy document that is available on request.

What is the Curriculum Cymreig?
The Curriculum Cymreig is a part of the curriculum that is special to Wales. It is designed to reflect the history, geography and culture of Wales and your locality.

The Curriculum Cymreig helps develop; 

· a sense of belonging 

· a sense of place and heritage 

· an awareness of the importance of language and literature in the history and life of Wales 

· an understanding of the creative and expressive arts in Wales.

The Foundation Phase - Years Reception,One and Two

The Foundation Phase is delivered in our school in a wonderfully stimulating, active, progressive environment. Each term the classes adopt a new theme.  Exemplar themes are Wales and the World, People Who Help Us and Once Upon a Time.  The Foundation Phase comprises seven areas of learning which complement each other and all work together to provide a practical relevant curriculum for 3 to 7 year olds. During the school day there is a balance between adult and child initiated activities.  This means that the children have opportunities to work with the class teacher, classroom assistants and complete activities independently and within small groups.  Emphasis is placed on developing children’s skills across all areas of learning by ‘doing’, in both indoor and outdoor learning environments. The seven areas of learning are:

Creative Development 
This area of learning focuses on developing imagination and creativity. Their natural curiosity and disposition to learn is stimulated by everyday sensory experiences. 

  

Physical Development 
Enthusiasm and energy for movement is continually promoted through helping children to use their bodies effectively. Spatial awareness, balance, control and co-ordination is encouraged to develop motor and manipulative skills. 

  

Knowledge and Understanding of the world 
Children are given experiences that increase their curiosity about the world around them and to begin to understand past events, people and places, livings things and the work people do. 

  

Welsh Language Development 
Welsh Language skills are developed through communicating in a range of enjoyable, practical planned activities and using a range of stimuli that build on children’s previous knowledge and experiences. 

  

Mathematical Development 
Children use numbers in their daily activities and develop a range of flexible methods for working mentally with numbers. They then move onto using more formal methods of working and recording when they are developmentally ready. 

  

Language Literacy and Communication Skills 
These skills are developed through talking, signing, communicating and listening. Children are encouraged to communicate their needs, feelings and thoughts and retell their experiences. 

  

Personal and Social Development, Well-Being and Cultural Diversity 
This area of learning focuses on children learning about themselves, their relationships with other children and adults. 
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Key Stage Two – Years Three, Four, Five and Six

The focus is on developing each learner’s skills across the curriculum.  An integral part of approach is the use of Assessment for Learning strategies.  At Hay School we are committed to embedding such strategies to enable all learners to develop the skills to be able to identify how they are learning, identify the next step in their learning and be able to make progress towards that target and an informed learner.
The National Curriculum for Key Stage 2 covers a broad range of subjects, divided into core and foundation subjects.

Particular emphasis is given to the core subjects:

English –learners build on the skills, knowledge and understanding acquired during the Foundation Phase. Progress is achieved through an integrated programme of speaking, listening, reading and writing. Learners are presented with experiences and opportunities so that they become confident, coherent and engaging speakers, working as individuals and as members of a group. Their experiences will include opportunities to take part in drama and role-play activities. They develop as active and responsive listeners in a wide range of situations. Throughout the key stage, they experience a progressively wide range of demanding texts, for enjoyment and information, so that they can develop into fluent and effective readers. They become competent writers, writing clearly and coherently in a range of forms and for a range of purposes. They acquire a growing understanding of the need to adapt their speech and writing to suit purpose and audience. They work with increasing accuracy and become reflective and evaluative in relation to their own and others’ achievements.

Mathematics – learners build on the skills, knowledge and understanding they have already acquired during the Foundation Phase. They continue to develop positive attitudes towards mathematics and extend their mathematical thinking by solving mathematical problems, communicating and reasoning mathematically using contexts from across the whole range of mathematics, across the curriculum and as applied to real-life problems. They extend their use of the number system, moving from counting reliably to calculating fluently with all four number operations, including in the context of money, in order to solve numerical problems. They try to tackle a problem with a mental method before using any other approach and use written methods of calculation appropriate to their level of understanding. They develop estimation strategies and apply these to check calculations, both written and by calculator. They explore a wide variety of shapes and their properties and, in the context of measures, use a range of units and practical equipment with increasing accuracy. They collect, represent and interpret data for a variety of purposes. They select, discuss, explain and present their methods and reasoning using an increasing range of mathematical language, diagrams and charts.

Science- learners are given opportunities to build on the skills, knowledge and understanding acquired during the Foundation Phase. They develop their skills through the range of Interdependence of organisms, The sustainable Earth and How things work. Learners are taught to relate their scientific skills, knowledge and understanding to applications of science in everyday life, including current issues. They are taught to recognise that scientific ideas can be evaluated by means of information gathered from observations and measurements. The teaching encourages learners to manage their own learning and develop learning and thinking strategies appropriate to their maturity. They are taught to value others’ views and show responsibility as local citizens. Activities foster curiosity and creativity and are interesting, enjoyable, relevant and challenging for the learner. They enable learners to initiate, explore and share ideas, and extend, refine and apply their skills, knowledge and understanding in new situations. They allow time for thinking, peer discussion and reflection.
Welsh (as a second language) -  learners build on the skills, knowledge and understanding acquired during the Foundation Phase. This progress is achieved through an integrated programme of oracy, reading and writing. Learners are presented with experiences and opportunities that enable them to become confident, coherent and engaging speakers, working as individuals and as members of a group. The experiences presented to them include opportunities to take part in drama and role-play activities. They develop as active and responsive listeners in a wide range of situations. Throughout the key stage, they experience a progressively wide range of demanding texts, for enjoyment and information, so that they can develop into fluent and effective readers. They become competent writers, writing clearly and coherently in a range of forms and for a range of purposes. They acquire a growing understanding of the need to adapt their language to suit purpose and audience. They work with increasing accuracy and become reflective and evaluative in relation to their own and others’ achievements.

Design and Technology - learners are given opportunities to build on their experiences during the Foundation Phase. They are taught to design and make simple products by combining their designing and making skills with knowledge and understanding in contexts that support their work in other subjects and help develop their understanding of the made world. Learners are made aware of human achievements and the big ideas that have shaped the world. They are encouraged to be creative and innovative in their designing and making while being made aware of issues relating to sustainability and environmental issues in the twenty-first century.

Information Technology -  learners are given opportunities to build on their experiences during the Foundation Phase. They are taught to consider the sort of information they require to support their tasks and activities and how they might locate that information; to use an increasing range of ICT tools and resources to find, process and communicate relevant information from a variety of given safe and suitable sources; to develop and communicate their ideas in appropriate ways with a developing sense of purpose and audience.

History - learners build on the skills, knowledge and understanding acquired during the Foundation Phase. They have experiences that make history enjoyable, interesting and significant. They develop their curiosity about the past, the characteristics of different periods, from early times to the present, and the ways in which they are different from each other and from the present. They learn by enquiry about the ways of life of different people in these periods of history, drawing on important developments, key events and notable people in their locality, Wales and Britain. They engage in stimulating and focused historical enquiry using a wide range of sources, including representations and interpretations of the past, and organise and communicate their skills, knowledge and understanding in an increasing variety of ways.

Geography - learners build on the skills, knowledge and understanding and that they have already acquired during the Foundation Phase. Geography develops and stimulates learners’ interest in, and fosters a sense of wonder of, places and the world about them. Through the study of their own Welsh locality, the world beyond, different environments and events in the news, learners develop their understanding of what places are like and

how and why they change. Through practical activities and first-hand investigations in the classroom and out of doors, learners develop skills to gather and make sense of information, use maps, think creatively and share ideas through discussion. Geography provides opportunities for learners to consider important issues about their environment, and to recognise how people from all over the world are linked. They are encouraged to

understand the importance of sustainability, develop an informed concern about the quality of their environment, and to recognise that they are global citizens.

Music - activities enable learners to build on the skills, knowledge and understanding acquired during the Foundation Phase. Music education enables learners to engage with and enjoy making music. Through active involvement in performing, composing and appraising, learners will develop their sensitivity to and understanding of music. Learners develop musical skills relating to the control, manipulation and presentation of sound. At Key Stage 2, these skills include singing, playing instruments and practising; improvising, composing and arranging music; and listening to and appraising music. Learners improve their performing, composing and appraising by developing and applying their thinking and communication skills.

Art - learners build on the skills, knowledge and understanding and acquired during the Foundation Phase. They achieve this through integrated engagement with the work of artist craft workers and designers, creative investigations and the making of their own work. Art and design stimulates creativity and imagination and challenges learners to make informed judgements and practical decisions. Using a variety of materials and processes, they communicate their ideas and feelings through visual, tactile and sensory language. Exploration, appreciation and enjoyment in art and design enriches learners’ personal and public lives.

Physical Education  - 

P.E. encourages learners to build a platform of skills on which future activity choices can be made. Through their creative, adventurous and competitive activities they plan, practise and improve their performance so that they can enjoy being able to perform consistently well. As confidence grows, so does their ability to take part in activities that become technically more demanding. They learn the benefits of working with others to strengthen a team or partnership while outwitting others, planning a journey or practising for a performance. They understand that engaging in activity is beneficial to their health and fitness and take greater responsibility for their own well-being.
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Religious Education

Children learn and form ideas about the biblical background to Christian faith, tradition and culture. They also learn about other World religions and develop an understanding of how moral and spiritual teaching relates to them. 
A weekly Religious Education lesson is taught to all children using the Scheme of Work developed by the Local Authority.

A form of collective worship takes place in school each day. 

	MON
	Whole school assembly taken by Mrs. Bartholomew

	TUE
	Whole school Welsh assembly taken by Mrs Wright

	WED
	Whole school assembly taken by Mr Griffiths

	THUR
	Whole school assembly taken by all other staff on a rota

	FRI
	Whole school merit led by Mrs. Bartholomew


Every child will take part in the Act of Collective Worship unless withdrawn by his/her parents/guardian. Those withdrawn are encouraged to bring in their own scriptures/secular texts and to study whilst supervised by a member of staff during assembly times.

Welsh

Pupils are taught Welsh as a separate subject and incidental Welsh is used consistently throughout the school. Children are encouraged to use and respond to instructions and questions in Welsh.  Signs throughout the school are in both English and Welsh; our School Eisteddfod, is a celebration of Wales and Welsh culture enjoyed by the whole school.   The children learn Welsh songs and participate in Welsh assemblies.  It is important children learn about their heritage and culture; and this is interwoven into all school topics wherever possible. We gained the Bronze Siarter Iaith award last year.
We also have a Criw Cymraeg, a committee made up of pupils from each KS2 year group who work together and with staff to promote Welsh throughout the class.

Upper KS2 have the opportunity to attend a Welsh language residential visit to Llangrannog each year.
Health Education

Our health education programme is developed across the school through the delivery of National Curriculum Science programmes of study and is often planned to link with other subject areas.  It involves pupils in knowledge, skills and understanding of safety substance use and misuse, sex education, family life education, health-related exercise, food and nutrition, personal hygiene, environmental and psychological aspects of health education.  We involve the use of outside agencies to support our programme e.g. School Nurse, Fire Brigade, First Aid Training – St. John’s Ambulance, Road Safety. Children in Year 6 are given the opportunity to take a cycling proficiency award.

All our children have the opportunity to have a swimming lesson once a week with a qualified swimming coach, Jo Walton. We feel that this is a vital life skill and we are very lucky to have the swimming pool on site. This is run by volunteers so that our children, and the wider community, have access to this life saving resource. Lessons are £2 per week.

Sex Education

In Hay School your child will participate in an ongoing programme of Health Education.  As a parent you are the key figure in helping your child cope with the physical and emotional aspects of growing up.  As a school we play a supportive role of providing a caring environment where emphasis is placed on the development and acquisition of knowledge, skills, attitudes and values.

We aim to deliver a health education programme in its widest sense across the school from Reception through to Year 6.  Sex Education is an important part of this programme.  Our policy is to answer questions as honestly and accurately using correct vocabulary appropriate to the child’s age and understanding, with due regard to moral considerations and the value of family life.  Children in Years 5 and 6 learn about physical changes towards the onset of puberty.  We hope that you as a parent will discuss the onset of puberty with your child sensitively in the informal atmosphere of your home at an appropriate time.  Your child will be given the opportunity to explore issues such as safety, growth, relationships and moral values, the need for hygiene, respect for oneself and others.  

We involve the school nurse in our teaching programmes as well as outside agencies that can support the school programme to assist in the development of healthy attitudes and values.  If a parent or guardian does not wish for their child to participate in any lessons relating to sex education then the opportunity to notify the school of such wishes is given prior to the lessons taking place.

How will your child’s progress be monitored?

Baseline assessment of each child’s capability takes place as children gain their formal education on entry to the reception class.  Children will be formally assessed using Teacher Assessment at the end of Foundation Phase (at the age of seven) and at the end of Key Stage 2 (eleven years).  In addition, children are tested at the beginning of the academic year in reading and spelling. All children are given targets and their progress is tracked termly.

From the results of these tests, group and individual targets are set. They are tested again at the beginning of the Summer Term to measure progress made towards achieving their targets.   Years 2 to 6 also sit annual Welsh Government tests in reading and both reasoning and procedural maths in May. Year 4 also sit CATs tests.

Your child’s progress is regularly monitored, tested and assessed by the class teacher, so that appropriate learning programmes can be implemented that are matched to your child’s level of ability and establish clear targets.  The school provides a written annual report to parents and holds two formal parent consultation evenings during the year.  During these evenings class teachers work with parents to formulate agreed joint targets for each child.

We aim to cater for the needs of all children in our care.  Children who experience difficulties at school with regard to learning or behaviour are identified and placed on our additional needs register.

If your child has Additional Learning Needs you will be invited to school regularly to meet with the class teacher and Additional Learning Needs Co-ordinator to discuss the Individual Education Plan designed to support your child.

Homework is not compulsory but we hope that parents will support the school in its attempt to improve the academic performance of pupils.  We are in the process of reviewing our homework policy and all members of the school have completed a questionnaire. 

All policies relating to curriculum studies of Hay School are available in the school office.  If you would like to view any of these policies, the Head Teacher will be pleased for you to make an appointment with her.
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Extra Curricular Activities

Hay School is proud of the range of activities offered outside the National Curriculum and also outside school hours. We believe such activities enhance a child’s learning experiences.

Forest School

We are a Forest School and are very fortunate to have been granted use of an area of woodland by The Warren Trust Committee. 

Eco School  

We have an Eco committee in the school comprising of children and staff, which promotes an environmentally friendly approach to the world around us in all our actions. Children are encouraged to recycle, not waste energy and to care for their environment. We are in our twelfth year of being an Eco school, and have received our platinum award, giving us permanent Eco status.
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Healthy Schools

We are part of the Powys Healthy School’s initiative whose aim is to encourage a healthy lifestyle through healthy eating and regular exercise. We have achieved Phase 5 of this initiative. To achieve this award we have improved the standard of school meals, established a daily healthy eating tuck shop and provided drinking water facilities throughout the school.

Fairtrade

We promote Fairtrade across the school, buying Fairtrade products wherever possible and highlighting the reasons why and the benefits of this policy to the pupils. This includes buying Fairtrade goods for our daily tuck shop, for all PTFA events and for general staff use. We became a Fairtrade school in 2015, one of the first schools in Wales to achieve this status. 
School Council

The school has an active school council with representatives from all classes. The council has undertaken many valuable projects such as fundraising for outdoor play equipment and being instrumental in implementing the Healthy Schools initiative. There have also been projects to raise money for several charities. 
Music Clubs

Music and singing clubs, including the school choir are active at various points of the year.

The school also offers a range of peripatetic music clubs, including piano, violin, drums and guitar. 
Physical Education Clubs
Hay School has gained an excellent reputation for its provision of sports; both in and outside school.  In all sports we operate an equal opportunities policy where anyone can take part regardless of gender or ability.  We have after school clubs for sports in KS2.  In the winter these are football, hockey, cross country running, rugby and netball.   In the summer we have after school cricket, tennis and rounders. 

We also have an athletics club in the Summer Term where children are able to work with the javelin, shot, and discus and practise the high jump and long jump in track events.

All our teams are mixed and have entered a number of competitions in the previous year including swimming galas, netball and football tournaments, and cricket matches.
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Cookery Club 

Cookery Club is generally held in the Winter Term.  Pupils gain experience in a variety of different types of cooking. Children take home their culinary efforts for parents to sample.  

Watch Club

Watch club runs once a month at lunchtime. Children study environmental issues within the school grounds and partake in the annual inter-school’s quiz.

We are very fortunate to have people on our staff who are highly motivated and committed to providing the pupils of Hay School with a rich and extended learning environment.

Educational Visits

Curriculum enhancing trips are a regular feature of the timetable. 

 In addition, Years 4, 5 and 6 undertake a residential visit each year.  Year 6 children visited the National Trust Outdoor and Environmental Centre, Stackpole, Pembrokeshire, where they are able to experience canoeing, abseiling, rock climbing, orienteering etc., and work towards their John Muir Conservationist award.

As has been stated before, Year 5 children are also able to visit Llangrannog – a Welsh residential visit offering: dry slope skiing, horse riding, quad biking, coastal walks, swimming, roller skating, tobogganing and whilst using Welsh language in a range of everyday situations.  

Year 4 spend one night away on a residential visit to The Urdd, a Youth Hostel Centre in Cardiff Bay. Various activities are run by the Centre including a visit to the Senedd, bowling and visiting the Millennium Stadium. 

The three residential visits offered in the school form part of our Eco Schools commitment through the study of conservation and sustainability.                                    

Community Links

We have many links with the community and also have several volunteers who come in and work with various classes. We use the library regularly, visit Cartref on a weekly basis, visit Hay Café monthly where possible and invite members of the community in to our assemblies.
Christmas Events
Christmas is celebrated at school with school plays performed by both Key Stages, a carol concert and Christmas parties visited, of course, by Father Christmas bearing gifts for the younger children – all kindly donated by local businesses.

The choir sing carols at the Senior Citizens’ Christmas party

Choir events

Our choir regularly entertains the local community at the Food Fair, turning on the Christmas Lights, Senior Citizens Luncheon Club events and Cartref Nursing and Residential Home.

What to do if:
Your child is absent because of illness:

Please inform Mrs. LLewellyn the school secretary, of your child’s absence as early as possible on 01497 820339. There is also an option to leave a message on the absence line.
Recommendations from the LEA state that children who have had diarrhoea or sickness should stay at home until two days after the symptoms have cleared. 

If a pupil has an infection that may be dangerous to others (e.g. Rubella/Measles) please contact the school immediately.

Your child is absent because of holiday.

The school has the discretion to allow pupils up to 10 days leave in any school year. There would need to be exceptional circumstances for longer than 10 days. However, in line with WG recommendations, attendance should be above 95% for an authorised absence to be granted. Welsh Government expect parents to arrange holidays during school holiday periods

Over the last year there have been no unauthorised absences throughout the school.  This is largely due to the general co-operation of parents informing the school of their child’s absence.

Your child is unfit for P.E./Swimming lessons

A note should be sent prior to the lesson

Your child will be late

Please telephone to say what the problem is. Please help us to develop good habits of punctuality.

Your child has medicine that needs to be administered during school hours

If it is absolutely necessary that medicine is given during school time, would parents please come to school with the medicine at the required times or failing that, would they please sign a written request for the staff to administer the medicine.  The medicine must be clearly labelled with child’s name; dose required and time to be given.

Your child is taken ill during the day

The pupil will be dealt with initially by their class teacher and then by the designated member of staff, a trained first aider.  If it is thought appropriate for your child to return home, you will be contacted by telephone.  If the illness or accident is more serious and it has not proved possible to contact the parent or the emergency contact the child will be taken to their own doctor or, if necessary, to hospital.

Your child loses something

They should tell their class teacher. The school cannot be held responsible for loss.  All goods, especially school uniform, should be clearly marked with your child’s name.

Your child brings sandwiches for lunch

School lunches are provided by the school meals service. A termly menu is available from the cook.  We publish the weekly menu on the newsletter. If, however, you wish your child to bring sandwiches they are able to do so.  We encourage the provision of a healthy lunchbox. 

Your child is entitled to free school meals

Applications can be obtained from Powys CC
It is too wet at break times

The children remain in their classes or the Hall where games and activities are available for quiet play.  Class teachers remain in their classrooms to supervise these activities.

Your child feels they are being bullied
If you are concerned your child is being bullied, please inform the class teacher as soon as possible. The School’s Behaviour and Discipline Policy makes it clear that bullying in any form is not accepted and will not be tolerated and the sooner a problem is communicated, the sooner it can be overcome.  Children must also feel confident enough to approach a member of staff if they are worried.  We try to encourage them to talk to any and all members of staff; and would ask you for your support in encouraging your child to talk if they feel they are being bullied. We have children trained as peer mediators who are outside every playtime. They are there to help fellow pupils have happy playtimes and are able to deal with minor issues.

You have any other concerns
We always endeavour to be available to listen to your comments, queries or concerns.  You may wish to speak to your child’s class teacher.  Alternatively, please feel free to contact the Head Teacher, Mrs. Bartholomew, to arrange an appointment.
You have a complaint?

It is hoped that if you have a complaint about the school curriculum or any other school matter, that you would raise your concern with the Head teacher in the first instance.

If you wish to make a formal complaint details of the procedure available to you are obtained from the Head Teacher or the Local Education Authority, and are added as an appendix to this document.

 The LEA has an established procedure for the consideration of complaints from parents relating to the school curriculum, the changing admissions policy of schools, religious education and collective worship.

Policy for Additional Learning Needs

The ethos of the school remains constant in that it is still our primary aim to ensure that every child who is recognised as having special education needs is assured of our best endeavours.  Our expectations are high for all children in Hay School including children with ALN. We will not make their special needs an excuse for low expectations.  We are committed to helping each child to be an achiever and to have a very positive self-image.  Thus we hope to ensure that they perceive themselves as valued and valuable members of our school community and more importantly as valued and valuable members of society in general.

We intend to ensure that we identify an individual's special needs at the earliest possible opportunity and then implement as quickly as possible the most appropriate course of action for the individual.  We do not want to just find a label to fit a problem.  Without an individual remedial or extension programme a label is of no help at all.

It is our intention to devise and maintain Individual Educational Programmes that have clear, achievable targets, well thought out action plans and built in recognition of successful outcomes.  We will keep these IEPs as working documents that are current and regularly amended.

Pupils on the ALN register at Hay School will, without exception, have access to mainstream educational activities and materials and in addition appropriate access, when and where deemed necessary, to specific expertise from outside agencies.

To assist in identifying children with Additional Needs, we will institute the following assessment timetable:

	 Dialogue with parents established on pupil’s entry to Hay School 

 Baseline Assessment

                                                                                                                       Reception

	  Phonic Checklist

 Common Words Checklist

Letters and Sounds
	   Year 1, 2 – if necessary



	Twice yearly sweep of reading, spelling, and non-verbal attainment
	   Whole school

	 KS1 Teacher Assessment
	   Year 2

	  Wales National Literacy and Numeracy testing
	Years 2-6

	 CATs
	 Year 4

	 KS2 Teacher assessment
	 Year 6

	 On-going teacher assessment
	Whole school

	 Target Setting Sheets
	All years from Year 1

	 Open communication between pupils, teachers, parents, outside agencies and LEA school        psychological services.           


Further assessments can be carried out as required.

The physical environment of the school is adapted to give full access to disabled pupils and adults. 
A copy of the school’s Additional Needs policy is available in school
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Hay After School Club and Breakfast Club
The school provides out of school care before and after school, Jumping Jacks, Our After school provision runs from 3.15 to 5.30. This club provides after school care for any child in the school if parents wish to make use of this facility.  The sessions are timetabled to cater for all children attending.

The costs for this facility are as follows: -

£4.50 until 4:30pm

£7.00 for a full session
Breakfast Club runs every morning from 7.50 a.m. until the start of school. Children are provided with cereal, toast, yoghurt and a fruit drink. There is a charge of £1.25 a day to cover the cost of childcare. 

Security

The security of school is paramount at all times.  School gates are locked during school hours.  Visitors to school report to the office, sign the visitor book and display a visitor badge.  During break times the school playground is monitored by at least 3 members of staff at all times.  If parents have any suggestion regarding any safety aspect, they are always welcome to come and discuss these with the Head Teacher.

If, having read our school prospectus, you would like to visit the school or would like any further details please contact the Head Teacher Mrs. Alexine Bartholomew at

Hay-on-Wye County Primary School

Oxford Road

Hay-on-Wye

HR3 5BT

01497820339

office@hay.powys.sch.uk 

Appendix 1: Complaints Policy and Procedure

Complaints Policy and Procedure

COMPLAINTS POLICY FOR SCHOOLS
Introduction

The Governing Body recognises that it is important that concerns and complaints are dealt with appropriately and aims to ensure that if you have a concern or complaint it is taken seriously and is dealt with quickly, fairly and thoroughly.  In order to do this the Governing Body has adopted the policy and procedures set out below. 

In setting out this policy and procedure the Governing Body has had regard to the Welsh assembly Government Circular 03/2004, ‘School Governing Bodies Complaints Procedures’.

However, because unjustified complaints can be distressing to all parties the Governing Body would encourage you initially to see whether your concern can be addressed without recourse to the complaints procedures.

Dealing with a concern

If you have a concern about something which you think is happening, or not happening, in school, you are encouraged to discuss in the first instance with the Head Teacher or Chair of Governors, Mr. Gordon Bingham.  In the event they are unable to resolve the issue, this policy and procedure is in place for you to use if your concern is not resolved, or the matter is more serious.

What is a complaint?

A complaint is a formal expression of dissatisfaction, however made, about the standard of services, facilities or activities, or actions or lack of action, by the School or its staff, affecting an individual or group.

The following are not complaints:

* A request for a service 

* A request for information or explanation of a policy or practice 

* Matters for which there is a right of appeal or a legal remedy

* Matters appropriate to be dealt with under other procedures. 

What complaints can be dealt with under these procedures?

General complaints about issues within school, or activities, facilities or services offered by the school to the wider community can be dealt with under these procedures. The school and the LA must follow other procedures for complaints about:-

* the curriculum

* the level of special educational needs provision 

* exclusions

* collective worship

* child protection

* staff disciplinary action

* criminal matters 

* admissions 

* school transport provision

* harassment and bullying 

* whistle blowing

We will advise you if your complaint should be dealt with under one of these separate arrangements.

Staff will need to follow the Grievance Procedure for any complaints about their personal treatment.

If your complaint is about a Child Protection issue then it will be dealt with under the All Wales Child Protection Procedures and in line with the school policy which reflects such procedures.

In some cases, a complaint may lead to disciplinary action against a member of staff and there is a separate procedure that needs to be followed by the school in dealing with disciplinary matters. If disciplinary action is taken you will not be told the details of this because of the employment rules on confidentiality, however, you will be informed when the matter has been resolved.

Who can complain?

Pupil, parents, staff, members of the local community, governors and others. 

Who should you complain to?

The Governing Body have appointed a Complaints Officer who will deal with all complaints in the first instance and all complaints should be addressed to the Complaints Officer in the first instance. If the complaint is about the Complaints Officer, then the complaint should be addressed to the Head Teacher in the first instance.

Whether your complaint is made verbally or in writing we will acknowledge all complaints in writing in order to ensure that we are clear about the nature of your complaint, what has happened so far, who has been involved, what remains unresolved. 

Publication and Review

The Governing Body will review this policy at least annually and will update it in accordance with changes in legislation and other policies. 

The Governing Body will make copies of this policy available to all parents, pupils, staff, governors, the LEA, the Diocesan Authority (where appropriate) and all those who request a copy, in accordance with the school’s Freedom of Information Publication Scheme, and will publish a summary in the school prospectus. 

Confidentiality
Complaints will be dealt with confidentially, with information being provided only to those who need to know the details in order to resolve the complaint.

Timetable

All complaints will be dealt with as soon as possible. We will acknowledge all complaints in writing within 2 school days of receipt. We aim usually to have dealt with all complaints within a period of no longer than 20 school days.

Where there are particularly complex issues that may take longer to investigate we will keep you informed of progress and deal with them as quickly as we can.

Where a Governing Body Complaints Committee is called we will aim to convene this as soon as possible and within no longer than 15 school days of the notification of the requirement.

Anonymous complaints

We will not investigate or record anonymous complaints except where these contain an allegation of a child protection or criminal nature. We shall pass these to the appropriate body to consider. 

Malicious complaints

Complainants are reminded that documentation relating to the complaint will be made available to any person against whom a complaint is made, in order that they may answer the complaint. A person who is the subject of a complaint may exercise their right to representation or legal action where appropriate.

Complaints which are withdrawn

We shall acknowledge these in writing and record them

Recording, Reporting and Monitoring 

We shall keep a record of all complaints including withdrawn complaints.

The record will include :

* Name of the complainant

* Date complaint first received

* Date acknowledged

* A brief description of the complaint

* Date of withdrawal of the complaint (if appropriate)

* Whether the complaint was investigated 

* The outcome of the investigation (at each stage of the procedure)

* Date of notification to the complainant of the outcome of the investigation

* Any issues for action by the school/staff/Governors

* Action taken/to be taken as a result of the investigation

* Full account of the proceedings, evidence and documentation, and record of the outcome of any hearing by the Complaints Committee

* Date of notification to complainant of outcome of Complaints Committee 

* Action taken/to be taken as a result of Complaints Committee 

The Complaints Officer will provide the Head Teacher with a report for the Governing Body termly summarising numbers of complaints, issues and key trends identified in complaints.

The Governing Body will ensure that issues for action identified as a result of a complaint are implemented.

Data Protection

The information provided to us during the investigation of a complaint will be used solely for the purpose of dealing with the complaint or any appeal and will not be passed to anyone other than those directly concerned with the issue. If your complaint is about the delivery of the service, we may need to disclose the information you provide to the person delivering the service in order to deal with it properly. If your complaint is about a person we will disclose the information to that person in order that they are able to respond to the complaint. We may be required to disclose the records to the LEA, the Diocesan Authority, or the Welsh Assembly Government, if they are required to audit the procedure. The record may also be inspected by Estyn under Section 10 of the School Inspections Act

Retention of Documentation

We shall retain all documentation in relation to complaints on a confidential file until all aspects of the procedure, including any investigation by the LEA or Diocesan Authority, and the Welsh assembly Government, is completed. Unless the Governing Body has been notified of an appeal to the LEA/Diocese or to the Welsh Assembly Government it will destroy all documentation other than the record of the complaint after 6 weeks. Thereafter we shall retain only the record of the complaint which will be retained for a maximum period of 3 years.

How to obtain advice, support and guidance
There are a number of avenues open to parents, pupils, staff and governors to obtain advice and support if they have concerns about issues in school. These include 

* The Head Teacher

* The Chair of the Governing Body 

* Trade Union representatives (at either local or regional level). 

* The LA 

* WG

COMPLAINTS PROCEDURE 

FOR  SCHOOLS

At all stages the person investigating will ensure that the complainant has a copy of the Complaints procedure and advise that they may be accompanied by a friend or representative to any meeting to discuss the complaint.

STAGE 1 

Formal complaint raised with and resolved by the first recipient within the school

* Complaint should be raised with the Complaints Officer in the first instance. The Complaints Officer will record the complaint, acknowledge it in writing within 2 school days, and pass it to the appropriate person within the school to deal with.

* The complaint may be made orally or in writing

* The Complaints Officer will provide the complainant with a copy of this procedure if they do not already have one

* The recipient of the complaint will , where appropriate, speak to the complainant to obtain full details of the complaint; and will make every effort to resolve the complaint as soon as possible and within no longer than 10 school days, undertaking any other investigation required.

* Notes of discussions, meetings or interviews will be recorded in writing, agreed and signed by all parties involved in the discussion.

* The complainant will be advised of the outcome of their complaint and a copy will be returned to the Complaints Officer for recording.

* The Head Teacher will be advised of the outcome of the complaint

* All documentation will be returned to the Complaints Officer for confidential file and will be kept on record as set out in the policy

* The Complaints Officer will ensure that the complaint is recorded as set out in the policy.

* If the first recipient is unable to resolve the complaint, then the complainant will be advised that they may raise the issue with the Head Teacher.

STAGE 2

Formal complaint referred to Head Teacher for investigation, decision and resolution

This may be a complaint referred from stage 1, or a complaint against the Complaints Officer, or complaints against governors as listed below.

* The complaint must be in writing
* The Head Teacher will acknowledge the complaint, enclosing a copy of the complaints procedure if they do not already have one, and advising of a target date for a response (usually within 10 school days)
* The Head Teacher will usually meet the complainant to obtain full details of the complaint; and will make every effort to resolve the complaint within 10 school days, undertaking any other investigation required. 

* In the case of a complaint against the Complaints Officer the Head Teacher may decide to delegate the investigation to another senior member of staff under Stage 1 of the procedure

* Any discussions or interviews will be recorded.

* The complainant will be advised of the outcome of their complaint in writing (with a copy will be returned to the Complaints Officer for recording) and of their right to write to the Chairman of the Governing Body for a hearing by the Governing Body Complaints Committee if they are not satisfied with the outcome.

* All documentation will be returned to the Complaints Officer for confidential file.

* The Complaints Officer will ensure that the complaint is recorded as set out in the policy.

* In the event of the Head Teacher deciding that it is not appropriate for the Complaints Officer to file and record the complaint, the Head Teacher will make alternative arrangements.

In the case of a complaint about the Head Teacher, the Chairman of the Governing Body will undertake this stage, or may delegate to the Vice-chairman or a designated governor.

In the case of a complaint about a governor or group of governors (including the Vice-chairman), the Chairman of the Governing Body will undertake this stage. Unless the complaint is about the Vice-chairman the Chairman may delegate the investigation to the Vice-chairman (or other appropriate governor.)

In the case of a complaint about the Chairman of the Governing Body, or about both the Head Teacher and the Chairman,  the Vice-chairman of the Governing Body will undertake this stage. The vice-chairman may delegate the investigation to another appropriate Governor.

In each of these case the investigating governor:

* Must advise the LEA /Diocese of the complaint and obtain advice on dealing with the complaint. In particular, the governor must ensure that the complaint is not one which should be dealt with under other procedures as set out in the policy

* Must not be a member of the Complaints Committee

* Must declare any potential conflicts of interest.

* Must not deal with a case in which they are personally involved
STAGE 3

a) Formal complaint referred to Governing Body Complaints Committee for decision, resolution

This may be a complaint referred from stage 2, or complaints against governors as listed below.

* The Complaints Committee will comprise 5 governors, none of whom will have had prior involvement with the complaint in order that the proceedings may be seen to be fair and unbiased. 

* The purpose of the hearing is to enable members of the governing Body to clarify facts and ascertain whether there are grounds for upholding the complaint. 

* The complainant and any person against whom a complaint is made should be present at the hearing to present their own evidence.

* The Clerk to the Governors will acknowledge the complaint, enclosing a copy of the complaints procedure if they do not already have one. The Clerk will agree a date for a hearing (to be convened usually within 15 school days of receipt of the complaint), advise of time and venue, advise that the complainant may be accompanied by a friend or representative, and ensure any particular needs, e.g. disabled access, Welsh medium or other specialist communication needs are met.
* Any person against whom a complaint is made must be advised as soon as possible of the complaint and no less than 10 school days before the hearing. They should be provided as soon as possible with any other evidence (arising from the investigation) which is to be considered at the hearing, and in any event  by no less than  5  school days before the hearing, and advised that they may be accompanied by a friend or representative
* The complainant must be advised that they should provide any evidence/written documentation that they wish the Committee to consider by no less than 10 days before the hearing and that they will beprovided with any other evidence (a rising from the investigation) which is to be considered at the hearing again by no less than 5 days before the hearing.

* Any person against whom a complaint is made must be advised that they should provide any evidence/written documentation that they wish the Committee to consider by no less than 5 days before the hearing. 
* Witnesses may be requested to attend and it is the responsibility of the party wishing to call the witness to ensure that they are invited.
* The Complaints Committee must receive at least 5 days notice of the hearing, advised of the substance of the complaint, and of their role
* If a good reason is provided for the absence of one of the parties the Committee may wish to agree an adjournment, however, the Complaints Committee may proceed with the hearing in the absence of either the complainant or the person against whom the complaint is made unless a good reason has been provided for their absence.

* The decision of the Committee should be conveyed to the Complainant in writing within 5 school days of the hearing. It may be provided earlier and verbally if appropriate, but must be confirmed in writing. The letter should provide information on any appeal rights, including (if no internal appeal rights_ the opportunity for the LEA/Diocese and Welsh Assembly Government to review the procedures used by the Governing Body

* All documentation will be returned to the Complaints Officer for confidential file

* The Complaints Officer will ensure that the complaint is recorded as set out in the policy.

* Complainants should be advised of their right to contact the LEA for a review of the process if they are dissatisfied.

A complaint about both the Chairman and Vice-chairman of the Governing Body, or about a group of governors that includes the Chairman and Vice-chairman will be dealt with by the Chairman of the Complaints Committee under this stage of the Procedures. The Chairperson of the Complaints Committee may delegate the investigation to another appropriate governor.

If the complaint is against the Chairman of the Complaints Committee or a group of Governors including the Chairman of the Complaints Committee, then the Chairman of the Complaints Committee will not be part of the Committee which hears that particular complaint and a new Chairperson will be elected for that particular meeting.
In each of these case the investigating governor:

* Must advise the LEA /Diocese of the complaint and obtain advice on dealing with the complaint. In particular, the governor must ensure that the complaint is not one which should be dealt with under other procedures, as set out in the policy

* Must not be a member of the Complaints Committee

* Must declare any potential conflicts of interest.

* Must not deal with a case in which they are personally involved

FINALISATION OF COMPLAINT 

The final letter following the Governing Body hearing will advise the complainant of the decision, that the matter has been fully investigated,  that the matter is now closed, and will not be reopened. 

Any new issues raised will be treated as a new complaint and previous cases will not be reopened.
INVOLVEMENT OF OTHER BODIES

1. Complaints against the full Governing Body

Complaints against the full Governing Body should be passed to the Clerk to the Governing Body who will seek advice from the LEA/Diocese.  

The LEA/Diocese may:

* Refer the matter back to the Governing Body for it to consider at either the next full Governing Body meeting, or a special full Governing Body meeting for this purpose, where the matter will be considered, responded to and recorded as set out in stage 3 of the complaints procedures. 

* Seek to secure the agreement of the Governing Body that a complaint be heard by a committee independent of the Governing Body and independently constituted for that purpose.

Or the LEA may:

* Consider that action should be taken under Section 15 of the School Standards and Framework Act 1998 as amended by section 55 of the Education Act 2002 and issue a warning notice to the Governing Body in accordance with its powers of intervention

2. LEA and Diocesan Authority Role

Other than as set out in paragraph 1 above, neither the LEA or the Diocesan Authority  have a statutory role in resolving complaints about schools. This is the role of the Governing Body. However, the Governing Body may, from time to time, request the assistance of the LEA or Diocesan Authority (where appropriate) in investigating complaints. In such cases the LEA/Diocese will follow the Governing Body’s procedure as set out above.

In addition, the LEA or Diocese (where appropriate) may be asked to audit the process followed by the Governing Body. They may not, however, change the decision, or act as an appeal body.

If the complainant is dissatisfied with the process followed by the Governing Body in dealing with their complaint they should contact the LEA within 20 school days of receipt of the notification of the final outcome. The LEA will then audit the Governing Body’s process, report back to the Governing Body, and advise the complainant of the outcome of that review. The LEA/Diocese will require access to all documentation when carrying out a review and will return all documentation to the school following any review. 

On receipt of the LEA/Diocesan report the Governing Body will decide if any further action is necessary. Examples of possible further action would be reconsideration of the matter by a different committee of Governors. 

3. Role of the Welsh Assembly Government

If a complainant is dissatisfied about the procedures used by the Governing Body, or the way it has followed the procedures, they may request the Assembly Government to consider the matter under Section 496 and 497 of the Education Act 1996.

If the Minister considers that the Governing Body have acted unreasonably or failed to carry out a statutory duty then the Assembly Government may direct the Governing Body to reconsider the matter, and /or amend its procedure.

